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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
2005 First Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENTS MESSAGES:

OUTGOING PRESIDENT TOM JOHNSTON

In the spring of 1992 Frank Plewa and Marv Klinger held an “organizational meeting” to assess the feasibility of organizing a new dog club in south-central Pennsylvania. I went, but had no real interest in either training dogs seriously or joining a dog club. The first meeting really did not persuade me, so I did not attend the second meeting. At the second meeting I was made vice president in absentia. The rest is history. 

I have been president of NPRC for too many years. Seven years. While I am not tired of NPRC or NAHRA, it’s people or it’s dogs, I am tired of this job. And it has shown in my performance.  For this I apologize.  It is time for a change in leadership. It is time for some new thinking. It is time for me to go.

Before I go I want to thank each and every club member for your support and help over the years. This is an easy club to lead because it is made up of quality people who are dedicated to the mission of NPRC and NAHRA. I have enjoyed my time as president and thank you for the opportunity. 

Guns Up,  New Dog to the Line.
Tom Johnston
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NEW PRESIDENT JON VERNAM

As you know, we had our annual winter banquet January 15th.  It is most appropriate to thank Tom for the outstanding job he did during the past two years as President, steering the club through some tough issues.  The club, and our position in the Northeast, is clearly stronger as a result of his leadership.

The banquet was well attended and enjoyed by all.  The business portion covered many exciting and important topics that will define the upcoming year. Thanks to Denny and Sherry Weibley for their efforts in organizing the banquet. 

Looking forward to 2005, we have our usual training calendar which is available on the club’s website.  The duck box maintenance work will be February 19th and is an event you don’t want to miss.  You never know when someone will decide to join the Polar Bear Club!  Please contact Frank if you can help.  

The Spring  test will take on a slightly expanded format with a double Senior on Friday, a double Started on Saturday, and a double Intermediate on Sunday.  Our Fall test will follow the same format as last year.  The club is also planning to host a NFRA test in June.  While our club is, and plans to remain, a NAHRA affiliated club with no dual affiliations, the NFRA event will offer additional opportunities for handlers to run dogs in a slightly different format.  We also look to host a Judge’s Clinic, most likely in July.

We had some good discussions on ways to make training sessions more meaningful.  Ideas included structuring one training session as a test scenario, with judges, who would develop a comments sheet depending on the dog/handler performance.  Recommended drills to correct any observed problems would also be included.  A second suggestion was to set up a particular concept at training, such as an in-line, and offer separate group instructions for those dogs struggling with the concept.  The objective as always is to try and get the best out of our dogs and us as handlers.

As a side note, I am thankful for the tremendous amount of willingness to help out at our most recent training session.  It seemed to go much smoother!

I look forward to serving as the club’s president and working with everyone to continue the fine efforts of this club.  Please feel free to contact me on any issue related to the club, dog training, or a lead on a good location to hunt waterfowl!

See you all in the fields and marshes,
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Jon
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2005 NPRC OFFICERS

President:          jonvernam at yahoo dot comemail:  Jon Vernam
   717-834-4074
    



Vice-President: nitro1 at dejazzd dot com email:  Bob Andrews
    610-473-2299   


Sec/Treasurer:
 Tom Johnston
   717-444-3691     email: tkjohnston at pa dot net
Training:
 Frank Plewa        717-334-7135
    email:  swampcop at superpa dot net
Newsletter:         Larry Housman   410-837-5873     email:  lshousman at netzero dot com 
Board of Directors

Dotty Waldrep
717-292-9158

                          

Mike George
410-388-1570   email:  ravenmaniac411 at comcast dot net
     
   

Jeff Riebling
717-630-9422
email:  jriebling at juno dot com


Bruce Jenkins
717-258-6197
email: scuzlbt at aol dot com
______________________________________________________________________________

CLUB SPONSORS
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« South Central Pennsylvania « Labrador Retricvers
« Field and Water Blinds « Stud Service
* Baoking Hours from 6-9 pm * Puppies

Frank Plewa -
1479 Hanover Road
Gettysburg, PA 17325
7173347135




MIKE TOME                                    BRUCE JENKINS

BRUNSWICK, MD                          BOILING SPRINGS, PA
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New President Jon Vernam addresses



      Obligatory puppy picture!!!

 the rabble at the January Banquet.  

Photo courtesy Betty Schmidt
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WAY TO GO

Mike George and Diva


Puppy pass at the Delta Waterfowl Retriever Shootout in September

Larry Housman and The Goon

Companion pass at the Delta Waterfowl Retriever Shootout in September






Started Pass at the Mid-Atlantic Regional in November

Dotty Waldrep and Spinner

Hunter pass at the Delta Waterfowl Retriever Shootout in September






1 Intermediate pass at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Mike Minchoff and Gauge

Companion pass at the Delta Waterfowl Retriever Shootout in Sept.

Jeff Riebling and Kali


3 Senior passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

2 Senior passes at the Three Rivers, VA Test in November  – GMHR Title!!
Larry Housman and Nils

2 Senior passes at the Three Rivers, VA Test in November
Dino Dipaola and Pete 


1 Senior pass at the NPRC Fall Test in September






Senior Pass at the Mid-Atlantic Regional in November

Bill Whiteford and Raven

3 Senior passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Bill Whiteford and Cricket

3 Senior passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Bill Whiteford and Cinder

3 Senior passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Dave Henderson and Deke 

2 Senior passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Jeff Riebling and Kali


3 Senior passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Faith Thoman and Sandee

1 Started pass at the NPRC Fall Test in September 

Paul Ruhlman/John Corman and Annie  
2 Started passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Sandy Schwandt and Murphy

1 Started pass at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Marty Kane and Rocky 


2 Started passes at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Marty Kane and Brandy


1 Started pass at the NPRC Fall Test in September

Jay Lutskus and Rockie 


1 Started pass at the NPRC Fall Test in September
_________________________________________________________            ________

MEMBER UPDATES – will be contained in a separate all member listing. 

______________________________________________________               __________

UPCOMING EVENTS - will also be contained in a separate document, with directions for all events.

____________________________________________________                ____________
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  

Well, it certainly looks like an ambitious year for our little club.  We’re expanding the Spring Test to a full blown double everything, and adding the NFRA Test in June.  We’re still trying to put on a judges/handlers clinic in July, and that doesn’t even include our Fall Test and all the work we’ll be doing to help the NAHRA Benefit go off well at the end of April.  But the heart of the club is still our monthly training sessions, so keep coming out in force, especially now that hunting season is winding down and we have to undo the damage some of us caused over the last few months.  As Jon stated in his column, we’re going to continue our focus on helping identify and work on specific problems people are having, and that should help you and your dog out, no matter at what level you are now.

*          *          *          *          *          *

The NFRA Test will obviously be a first for us, and I urge everyone to participate, both as a worker and as a handler.  NFRA doesn’t really do anything radically different than NAHRA, but they do it with a more demanding standard at each level.  We’ll be having a few dogs coming up from Texas and Oklahoma to enter, and it’s always nice to meet and talk to dog folks who don’t necessarily do things the way we do.  Particularly for those of you who have dogs that have finished up their NAHRA Started title, but aren’t ready for the handling required in Intermediate, the NFRA Junior level will give you a test with some very stout marking concepts, but not require handling.  When you have time, take a look at their website http://www.nfra.us and see what you think.  

*          *          *          *          *          *

I generally publish our financial statement each year, but this year I think we’ll not take up space with it here.  It was passed out at the banquet, and you can ask Tom or me for a copy at one of the training sessions and we’ll be happy to give you one.  As usual, we made our real money on the Fall Test, and lost a little less than $1,000 on our training sessions.  Last year, for the first time, we actually made decent money on our Spring Test, and that trend will likely continue this year with the addition of the second Senior test.  Overall, we continue to be in very good shape from a financial standpoint, and none of the club officers has yet been seen riding around in new wheels!

*          *          *          *          *          *

I’m glad Tom isn’t really going anywhere as he leaves his position as president.  To me, he’s always stood as a bastion of both civility and humor; two traits that are sometimes in short supply these days.  Especially among some of our judges when telling a handler his/her day is done.

All of us have our own unique style when it comes to breaking bad news to people.  For example, as a youth, I learned early on that the best way to let a soon-to-be-former girlfriend know her status was to break the news in a crowded restaurant, with her back to the wall, so she’d be less likely to throw something at me and risk hitting another patron in case I ducked.  (And for you young men out there, whatever you do, don’t let her corner you in a booth!  Believe me, I learned that lesson the hard way!)  Similarly, Tom can excuse you from the field of battle more gently than any other judge I can recall.  And I’ve been thrown out of the lifeboat by the best.

My first test with Tom was an Intermediate up at Navesink in 1998 with a very young Nils Lofgren’s Moontears.  Shaky land marks left us weak going into the water series, and of course Nils had a controlled break as the marks went down.  He then picked up the double fairly nicely, but laid the memory bird at my feet, with an ever so pleased look on his face.  Being new to the game, I didn’t have the array of weasely handler moves I have today to get him to pick it up, and eventually Tom just said “Hoss, its over” and away we went, tails between our legs.  But treating us with enough respect to call me “Hoss” was ever so affirming, and gave me hope for the next time.
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  (continued)
Our next test with Tom was yet another Intermediate, and once again it was up at Navesink, in 1999.  As before, our initial land marks were a bit circumspect, but I didn’t feel quite so bad about it this time as I swear the memory bird rolled down a ground hog hole, and I distinctly remember poor Nils, laid out flat on his stomach, one long paw reaching down the hole, fighting Mrs. Groundhog for that damn mallard.  Without the option of an opposable thumb, Nils had a tough time gaining the upper hand, but I thought he did so with no small bit of alacrity, all things considered.  Apparently Tom didn’t see things quite that way, and we were once again designated as weak and on life support going into the water series.

The water marks went well, as by now I had learned a subtle yet effective sweep move to take the bird from Nils before he had a chance to put it on the ground.  I did everything possible to curry favor with both judges, including volunteering to throw one of the marks out in that mosquito and chigger infested hell hole they call the Jersey Pine Barrens.  So as we moved to the water blind, I had great hopes that this would finally be our first Intermediate pass.  The blind was pretty straightforward and down the shore, the only real problem being that the edge was heavily wooded, so that if the dog beached, you were dead.  Well, to make a long story short, Nils took a good initial line, but then must have seen some sort of attractive nuisance up on shore, and he went to investigate.  By the time he returned to our line of sight, we were done.  This time, as we trudged back to the vehicle, Tom said “Capt’n, its over.”  

Well, I’ll tell you what…that promotion to Captain kept us going another year!

Fast forward to 2001.  We’ve finally finished up Intermediate, and are running Senior.  Down at the Virginia Retriever Association test we were clean going into the Sunday morning upland and trail.  I figured we had it in the bag.  Even when Nils marginally crept on the flush, I thought we were going to be okay, since the little beast eventually stopped chasing the bird when it flew over a nearby creek.  But alas, it was not to be, and we were once again sent home ribbonless.  But Tom was nice enough to hold Nils and I up as an example to the other handlers, because, as the first dog to run the scenario, Tom was able to juxtapose our performance against what he was really looking for.  To be able to be used as such an effective teaching tool for my fellow handlers was more gratifying than any ribbon we might have won. 

My most recent let down by Tom was at our Spring test last year, when coincidently he was paired with our new president Jon Vernam.  An acceptable land series had us in good shape for the very demanding water series.  Their scenario was filled with difficult marks, numerous gunners, remote sits, lay out blinds, boats, etc.  I think there was an honor involved as well.  All in all, very busy.  As the marks went down, Nils had an almost imperceptible creep, but to the best of my knowledge he did not actually enter the water, nor step on the lay out gunner as he jumped over him.  To be able to mark the birds while moving that much takes, I think, quite a skillful dog, but apparently Tom and Jon were looking for a less imaginative, more statuesque dog.  In any event, Nils obviously knew where the marks were, but decided to pick up the blind first to get that out of the way.  I think that really shows an exemplary degree of initiative on the dog’s part, particularly since I had not previously discussed with him where the blind was located.  But locate it he did, in pretty quick order as I recall.    I saw nothing wrong with it, as the rules clearly say the judges cannot designate the order in which marks are picked up, and if Nils wanted to pick them up after the blind, so be it.  But sticking to their rigid principles, Tom and Jon requested that I have Nils rejoin me at the line without completing the test.  Now that was a first for us, but as I was duct taping Nils down to a nearby tree to help him complete his honor dog duties for the next contestant, Tom was nice enough to tell me that we had shown him the absolutely worst performance by a senior dog that he had ever seen in his life.  To once again have an experienced judge such as Tom indicate to us that we were on the cutting edge of the bell curve was reward enough for nine years of constant training!
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  (continued)
But Tom is important to the club for so many other reasons, in addition to his judging abilities.  He does an excellent job of keeping the State’s roads free of various and sundry road kill.  He has the courage to allow his more 

talented siblings to show up and help at our functions, no matter what unkind comparisons others might make.  He married up.  And the list goes on and on.  What follows are a few pictures from his outstanding career as our president, some of which you’ve seen before, and others that are new horrors to all that know him. Enjoy!

Always standing tall….
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Photo courtesy Jackie Lutskus??







Photo courtesy Betty Schmidt
Except when he’s not…..
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Photo courtesy Jon Vernam??
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Able to berate women at will…
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Except when they berate him!

At his best in group photos….
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  Well, perhaps some groups more than others!

AND FINALLY…

Does a great job in staging a race…
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Then goes out and steals the first place trophy under cover of darkness!

NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302

